British Airways Athletics Club

Minutes of 2016 Annual General Meeting 
Concorde Centre (Heston Venue)
8th June 2016
Present:
	Alan Anderson
	Tony Barnwell
	Paul Brandon

	Ann Coffey
	John Coffey
	Brian Forrester

	Neil Frediani
	Alan Friar
	Eddie Giles

	Clara Halket
	Colin Haylock
	Steve Hillier

	Roderick Hoffman
	Chris Kelly
	Steve Newell

	Patrick O’Shea
	Gary Rushmer
	Graham Taylor

	Steve Taylor
	Simon Turton
	Barry Walters

	Harry Wild
	John Williams
	


Apologies:

	David Barnard
	Nick Edge
	Alastair Heslop

	Joe Nolan
	Janet Smith
	John Taylor

	Mark Taylor
	
	


1.0
Minutes of 2015 Annual General Meeting

The minutes of the 2015 Annual General Meeting were read and agreed.

2.0 President’s Address:  John Williams

John was pleased to see that so many club members had dragged themselves away from the excitement of the Brexit/Remain campaign to attend.  This year sees the 35th anniversary of the club, which is much cause for celebration.  Attendees were invited to view photo montages from the club’s history, and it was good to see that many faces in the photos were present at the AGM.  
The spirit in the club is strong, as shown by the huge effort to stage the recent Concorde 5.  These events don’t happen by magic, so John thanked the individuals who put in the hard work to organise regular events.  John praised the hard work of Nick Edge and Eddie Giles, who were standing down from the committee after many years of commitment to the club.  BAAC also does great job in supporting Laurie Kelly, in keeping the London Business Houses name alive, through our events.

Thank you to everyone for their dedication, and please continue to enjoy the coming year.

3.0 Chairman’s Report:  Brian Forrester

We were involved in some outstanding events during the past year.  The highlights were:
· The Ladies 5K in Waterside Park, which was a great success with a recent high of 38 runners. Thanks to the organisers, especially Clara Halket, Steve Newell and team, for their hard work.

· The Concorde five mile race attracted good participation and just enough marshals.  Thank you to Roderick Hoffman and team for their planning and hard work on the day.  Bon voyage to Alastair, who after many years of controlling entries and results is handing over the baton to Steve Taylor. 
Brian hoped to see everyone a bit more regularly in the coming months
Take care and have fun!
4.0 Treasurer’s Report:  Chris Kelly

Subscriptions are rising to cover an increase in England Athletics affiliation.  This increase had not been passed on to members last year.  We are financially healthy.  
We made use of race adjudicators for our main events –these were funded by England Athletics. The Concorde 5 and Speedbirds races are not money spinners, but they maintain the profile of the club and are important points in our calendar. 
We have received good benefits from marshalling the London Marathon and three other LM managed events.  
We have bought new vests, and we have some tracksuits available at bargain prices.

We were unable to gain a place in Hood to Coast, and sadly suffered a currency exchange loss in retrieving our deposit.  

Track and Field continues to be supported by a BA Clubs facility grant, which permitted the staging of the fun day this spring and the regular Monday night training at Uxbridge. 

Joe Nolan has kindly repaired our clock, and it continues to provide us with good income.  

The inaugural parkrun trophy has been acquired.

Brian needs to claim for his expenses throughout the year.

See attached report for full details.
5.0 Membership Secretary’s Report:  Alan Friar

Membership has grown slightly, reaching 102.  The proportion of Associate members has grown to one-third of the total.

The average age of the club continues to grow, with nine members now aged over 80, and one reaching 90 during the coming year.  We have seven under-40s.  Thirty per cent of our members are ladies, and much of our growth in the past year has been due to ladies joining.  
Details are to be found at the end of these minutes.
6.0 Communications Secretary’s Report: Roderick Hoffman 

The main communication effort in the past year has been put into the digest, with some work continuing on the website and posters.  The digest mailing list is open to anyone, and currently has 252 recipients, compared to our membership of 102.  Everyone should receive a copy in their emailbox on a Monday evening.  
Still to come this summer is the BA Fun Run at Waterside, for which volunteers will be welcome.  We will also be hosting a talk at Waterside by parkrun founder Paul Sinton-Hewitt on July 5th.

7.0 Ladies Captain’s Report:  Clara Halket
Surrey League Ladies Cross Country – Division 2

Last season, we were not able to muster a full team at any of our XC matches. The only constant was Monica Alonso who was at every match, accompanied by with Mel Holman and Helen Smith on a couple of occasions. 

Needless to say our standing was way down the league table, 38th out of 38 teams.  For her dedication Monica was presented with the Club Ladies XC trophy, as well as Athlete of Year trophy. 

We have seen some encouraging changes this year to the ladies membership. I hope that this means we will have a full team at each of next season’s XC matches. At the time of writing no dates are available for next season. These will be published in the weekly digest and events calendar as soon as available. 

ASCA Cross Country – Hamburg, 01April2016

There had been some keen interest initially, however for various reasons we were not able to send any team, men or ladies, to this annual event.

Speedbird 5K – Wednesday, 4 May 2016 

Again Steve Newell took the rein of Race Director for this event and together with Alastair Heslop, we got everything well under control by race day. 

The publicity at parkruns by several members of the Club helped boost this year’s participation, with 39 runners taking on the rather hilly 5K course. Although we had 20 participants last year, I was being optimistic and bought 3 dozen roses, which were of course not enough to go round on the day. It’s going to be 4 dozen roses for next year!
Results – 
1st Lydia O’Donoghue, West 4



2nd Maria Jovani, Runnymede Runners




3rd Carol Jones, Ealing, Southall & Middlesex
The BA banner was flown by Debbie Helsdon, Trish McCabe and Monica Alonso. Fierce competition had Runnymede Runners taking 1st, Ealing, Southall & Middlesex 2nd, and Shepperton Running Club 3rd. Our team came in 7th.

Many times champion, Sally Stubbs, decided that she would not try to win back the title this year. Instead she was running with and encouraging her daughter, Nelly Stubbs, the only Junior in the field.

A Big Thank you to all marshals and helpers who turned up on the day to assist.  

Alastair Heslop has decided to hand over the rein of the footwork associated with the organisation of the event, and Steve Taylor has kindly agreed to take over. Everyone here will agree that the work Alastair has put in over the years is invaluable and we wish him a well-deserved ‘retirement’ from the front line work. 

Vitality London 10000m – 30 May 2016 (Bank Holiday Monday)

BUPA 10000m has changed their branding to Vitality 10000m, together with a new volunteer manager Jennifer Fash. We were asked to operate 2 Disley Crossings this year, one at the usual location in Birdcage Walk, and the other at The Strand. Even though we were 6 down on the 40 volunteers required, we had extensive experience to draw from and everything went smoothly. Special thanks to Neil Frediani, who agreed to lead the team at the new Strand crossing with John Coffey and to Alastair Heslop for leading at Birdcage Walk, not forgetting all the other marshals who volunteered their time and the new faces in our volunteering community. 

The Organisers was very pleased with the smooth running of all crossing points and expressed their thanks to our efficient volunteers for a job well done! 

Finally, Thank you everyone, for your continued support of the Ladies Captain role ( If there is any lady out there who is interested in giving this role a go, please come and have a chat! 

8.0 Men’s Captain’s Report: - Gary Rushmer

I've now reached the end of my 4th year as captain and again the men's team has not let me down in terms of (performance and commitment.)
Cross country:  
I'd like to say a big thank you to Neil Frediani for all the help in getting the team together for the first two races in my absence at the start of the season.
 Again this year we had a full team in all but one meeting (commitment) we had 4 runners who turned out in every race, Mark Taylor, John Taylor, Neil even when injured turned up, then there was Richard Ruffell who even made a 130 mile round trip to get there, (commitment)
 Needless to say we held our own again against a lot of younger teams. (Sorry lads.)(Performance)
 
 X/C Fixtures for 2016-17 are
> 15th Oct ?
> 12th Nov Epsom Downs
> 14th Jan Cranford park with the help of West 4 Harriers starts 2.30pm
> 11th Feb Croydon, Lloyd park, starts 2pm

 In our own x/c championships it was the super duo of John Taylor & Marion Woodhouse 
 winning the men's & ladies races. (Performance)
 Again I would like to thank the excellent turnout of marshals, timekeepers and first aiders that made the day a success. (Commitment)
 
 Green belt relay
 We regained the corporate trophy this year after losing it last year. (performance)
but the (commitment) was amazing, can't go through them all it take all night but here's some, first there was Roderick going to captains meeting Chris away, Dave  Dixon’s knee going in mid-leg so that means Roderick & Simon Ashford having to do longer legs so Chris could do a shorter leg, (commitment)

 
London marathon
 The London marathon had mixed fortunes for our runners again this year with Chris Kelly being first BA man home. Also well done to Neil for getting a PB, (performance)
The marshalling turnout was once again excellent. (Commitment)
 

 WARR
 WARR this year was held in Dubai where BAAC acquitted their selves very well picking up a number of awards.
 We had Paul Knechtl picking up the first masters in the 10k then not knowingly running the 5k with a broken ankle and getting the masters 2nd. (performance & commitment)
We had Julie Barclay winning first woman 50-54 (performance)
 Steve Newell winning the first men's 70 & over. (performance)
 + we had 5 other winners.
 
 Concorde 5 mile
Just recently we held the Concorde 5 with a turnout of 86 runners.
BAAC men's team finished 4th overall with Colin Haylock finishing first BA man home. (performance)
Julie Barclay was first BA lady home, sadly there was no ladies team.
As most of you have already read a big thank you goes out to all the helpers on the day (commitment)
 
 I would like to thank the committee for their support during the past year. (commitment)
Last but not least my men's team. (performance, commitment & enjoyment)
9.0 Track & Field Captain’s Report:  Eddie Giles
I would like to thank everyone who helped and supported me at the end of my 8th year as Track & field Captain.

Monday training at Uxbridge track.

We continue throughout the year on Monday evenings and around 5 club members turn up on a regular basis.  We have various training techniques with twists and turns most weeks on trying to get us to go faster.

Vets league.

4 Events in the Mid London Vets division, 2 at Battersea , 1 at Uxbridge an 1 at Perivale.

For the Ladies :- Janet Smith was at all the Vets events and produced over 9m for Shot Putt, over 41m for the Hammer , and over 30m for the Discus , with Javelin & High Jump recordings , Janet had a very good season.  It was nice to see Julie Barclay at Battersea with 2nd in her age cat in the 400m and 3rd age cat in 100m & 1500m.

For the Men:- Steve Hillier ,Gary Rushmer & Eddie Giles were also regulars at the Vets events with Neil Frediani at Hillingdon and Scott Davison at Battersea.

Scott decided that the 2000m walk would be the event for him also with Steve Hillier, made a stunning start.  At around 1200m the track official waved a red flag at Scott (had to run to keep up with him) to get off the track for illegal leg movements!!  (He should have both feet on the ground at all times.  A straight red!). He was not happy.

Then at Uxbridge in the 200m sprints which Steve Hillier was involved in, a sprinter slipped on lane 3 as the gun went off. The same sprinter carried on even though the recall gun had gone off.  He got to about 80m before he realised no one else had gone with him. A new hearing aid is required.
Grand Prix

The Grand Prix season saw all 6 events on Monday evenings at Uxbridge with 7 competing over that time.

Gary Rushmer SNR won the 800m, 1000m, 1500m & Triple Jump.

Steve Hillier won the 100m, Hammer, Discus, Javelin , Shot Putt, & Long Jump.

Eddie Giles won the 200m & 400m.

Other club members at the Grand Prix events were Tony Barnwell, Neil Frediani & Gary Rushmer JNR, who had a rare beating over his Dad in the Long Jump.
Rosenheim League

Reduced to 5 events this year, 2 at Ewell Court, 1 each at Kingsmeadow, Walton & St. Mary’s

Julie Barclay was at Ewell Court with runs in the 200m, 800m & 1500m

Danny Treherne injected some sprinting pace with 3 mid-12sec runs in the 100m races, also a stunning 4x200m relay 1st runner at Kingsmeadow.   He was 10m ahead of the 2nd team at the change over, not known this before, and Eddie took the baton in the lead but lost the lead after 100m. With Neil & Tony Barnwell in the team we finished with an average of 36secs each, not bad considering our ages .At Walton we went faster at 32secs each.

Other athletes at the Rosenheim’s were Steve Hillier & Gary Rushmer SNR.  Adrian Haines did join us at St. Mary’s but pulled up in the 400m with a hamstring niggle.
BA Championships & Fun Day

The BA Championships & Fun day at Eton was held at the beginning of September with glorious blue skies sunshine & still conditions.  Just 5 men & 2 ladies turned up to tackle the events, with: 
· Steve Taylor winning the 100m, 1500m, 3000m, Javelin & Wellie Wanging.

· Steve Hillier winning the 200m, Discus, Shot Putt & Long jump.

· Eddie Giles winning the 400m & 800m

Other athletes were Rod Hoffman who ran every track race and notched up 6000m total, Harry Wild competed in the Discus , Javelin , Hammer & Wellie Wanging as well as starting all the track races, and helping timekeeper Lesley Giles.  Pity there weren’t more athletes & families on this superb track at Eton.  The Winner of the Superstar, nominated 6 events on the day was Steve Hillier.
Track & Field Trophy 2015

The winner on points of the Track & Field trophy 2015 season was Gary Rushmer SNR 

The 2016 T&F Season 
So far in my 9th year as T&F Captain, we had an early BA Championships & fun day in mid May, which resulted in 17 athletes taking part, age range 2 year old to 80 year olds.

A good sunny day saw the Rushmer family out in force, between them winning all the track races.   Steve Hillier won all but one of the throwing events ,although he claimed the MV60 Shot Putt record of 8.95m.  The Wellie Wanging was won by Steve Taylor for the 2nd year running.  Gary Rushmer SNR won the 6 event Superstars, but also included in the events were the 1st of the Grand Prix of the season with Gary Rushmer SNR winning both the 1000m & Triple Jump.

The 2nd GP saw Eddie winning the 1500m & Steve Hillier winning the Shot Putt, although Tony Barnwell threw a great 8.08m to secure the MV70 record.
Two Rosenheim events so far this year, both at Walton which saw Neil Frediani run a 1500m pb.  Also 2 events in the Vets league at Battersea & Uxbridge saw Janet Smith in good throwing form in all the field events, same as Steve Hillier in his field events, with Eddie filling in on the track.
There are more events this year so please look at the BA diary for all the dates.

Hope to see you there.

 

10.0 Election of new committee 

The following members were elected to the committee unopposed:

Chairman




Brian Forrester

Deputy Chairman



Vacant
Honorary Secretary


Steve Hillier
Honorary Treasurer


Chris Kelly 

Ladies Captain



Clara Halket
Men’s Captain



Gary Rushmer
Membership Secretary


Alan Friar
Communications Secretary

Roderick Hoffman
Statistics Secretary


Paul Brandon
Events Secretary



Neil Frediani
Track & Field Captain


Vacant  -  Eddie Giles will continue until the end of 2016.
Committee Member (without portfolio) 
Steve Taylor
Eddie Giles and Nick Edge were thanked for their long and enthusiastic contributions to the committee.  They will be missed.
Nominations for the vacant posts will continue to be welcomed.

11.0 Parkway Mile:  Steve Newell
Ten runners competed this year in good conditions.  However, times have changed.  In previous years, a bottle of champagne was awarded to a lady completing the course in under six minutes.  This year, we only had one man faster than six minutes (Colin Haylock) and only three more men under seven minutes.
12.0 London Marathon:  Simon Turton
This year’s 36th running proved as popular as ever, so much so that the organisers were running out of medals at the end.  As usual, BAAC provided a strong and plentiful team of marshals, and the club were rewarded with 20 guaranteed entries.  Simon especially thanked Barry Walters and Natalie Lang for their years of service as a Team Leaders.  Barry has stepped down, and Colin Bloomfield proved an excellent substitute this year.  Also thanks to Mike Thorn, who did a great job taking over as Team Leader from Natalie Lang.  
The associated marshalling duties which we perform for LM are underway.  Thanks to Clara Halket for leading the Vitality 10000 team.  Still to come this summer are the City Race, led by Simon, which will feature two shuttles this year for the first time, and the Ride London event, led by Steve Hillier.

13.0 Open Forum

Further discussion centred on the future of the club structure at the Heston site.  It was highlighted that the connection between BA Clubs Sections, BA Clubs and Imperial College requires clarification.  QPR appear likely to be remaining on the site for the time being.
Further discussion is needed between BAAC and BA Clubs to resolve our future relationship.  
AGM 2016 minutes.doc 
Steve Hillier

Athletics Section - Annual General Meeting - Treasurer’s Report for 2015/16

	 
	Year to 31 March 2016
	Year to 31 March 2015

	 
	Income
	Spending
	Total
	Income
	Spending
	Total

	Income
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Subscriptions (100 Members)
	-£812
	
	-£812
	-£805
	
	-£805

	England Athletics Affiliation (54)
	-£567
	£746
	£179
	-£510
	£555
	£45

	London Marathon Marshalling
	-£1,700
	
	-£1,700
	-£1,650
	£19
	-£1,631

	Coach Hire
	-£370
	£370
	 
	-£370
	£370
	 

	Equipment & Sales
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Sale of Kit / Write-down
	-£129
	
	-£129
	-£75
	£736
	£661

	WARR T-Shirts / Tax
	-£392
	£473
	£81
	 
	£72
	£72

	Equipment / Clock Rentals / Gym
	-£350
	
	-£350
	-£200
	£36
	-£164

	Events
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Concorde 5M (2015)
	-£1,051
	£887
	-£164
	-£950
	£918
	-£32

	Ladies 5K (2015)
	-£66
	£224
	£158
	-£14
	£215
	£201

	GBR (2015)
	-£348
	£842
	£494
	-£405
	£328
	-£77

	Marathon Relay (2015)
	 
	
	 
	 
	£100
	£100

	XC
	 
	£146
	£146
	 
	£113
	£113

	ASCA
	 
	
	 
	 
	£120
	£120

	Hood To Coast
	-£1,853
	£1,900
	£47
	 
	
	 

	Track & Field
	-£1,350
	£953
	-£397
	 
	£722
	£722

	RTP, Watersplash, RTB, Quiz
	-£52
	£187
	£135
	-£187
	£363
	£176

	Spending
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Coach Training
	 
	
	 
	 
	£125
	£125

	Affiliation Fees (ex Eng Aths)
	 
	£45
	£45
	 
	£45
	£45

	Trophies & Prizes
	 
	£160
	£160
	 
	£80
	£80

	Cards, Flowers & Stationery
	 
	
	 
	 
	£58
	£58

	BBQ & Birthday Cakes
	 
	
	 
	 
	£99
	£99

	Internal Catering
	 
	£838
	£838
	 
	£826
	£826

	Grand Total
	-£9,040
	£7,771
	-£1,269
	-£5,166
	£5,902
	£735

	 
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Float
	£50
	
	
	£50
	
	

	Stock Balance at year-end
	£1,020
	
	
	£539
	   (tbc)
	

	Accumulated Fund at start of year
	-£6,022
	
	 
	-£5,701
	
	 

	Surplus for the year
	-£1,269
	
	
	£735
	
	

	Accumulated Fund at year-end
	-£7,291
	
	
	-£4,966
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Basic Facilities from BA Clubs
	-£1,350
	
	
	-£1,056
	
	


Accumulated Fund


Overall we saved £1,269 in the year ending 31st March 2016 increasing the accumulated fund to £7,291. This includes the BA Clubs Facilities grant for Track and Field expenditure. We also, as usual, received contributions from the London Marathon as thanks for our Marshalling efforts and expertise.

Income


£812 was received from our 100 members – up from 2015, with Affiliations increasing to 54. England Athletics again increased the Affiliation fee which we bore the cost of for prompt renewals. The Direct Debit facility has been withdrawn, and so the Membership Secretary and I apologise in advance if we seem to spend more time asking about your Subs than your running… please setup Standing Orders for 1st April each year, and bask in the resulting warm glow. We received £1,700 from marshalling at the London Marathon, City Race, Bupa 10K, and Prudential Ride London.

Equipment and Sales
Last year’s new stock of BA T-Shirts, and Mens and Ladies Vests continue to sell well - available from Paul – and have been incorporated into our Stock Balance. Roderick kindly organised our WARR T-Shirts again, with a small subsidy. We received £350 from hiring out our clock, and will probably need to get some new batteries again, soon. 

Events


The 2015 Concorde 5M and Ladies 5K appear to have made a small profit of £6, with increased number of entrants and some savings on undated brasses, but there are some expenses that still need to be accounted for and we have still to make the BHF donation. The marketing of these key events has improved, but we still need to build on them, to regain positivity.

The 2015 Green Belt Relay went ahead, with the £200 subsidy, and we paid the entry fee and accommodation for 2016 in advance. 

We ran the second Maidenhead Marathon Relay, but did not subsidise it.

We affiliated to both Mens and Ladies Cross-Country Leagues and provided Teas and Coffees at the Club Championships.

We gathered a team and entered the Hood To Coast (USA) Relay for the first time in ~10 years, but were unsuccessful in the ballot, so lost money on the various exchanges.  

We continue to affiliate to the Rosenheim and Southern Counties Veterans AC League, for T&F competition, and BA Clubs provide us with a Basic Facilities Grant which covers Track Hire and Subsidies.

The RTB and RTP races and Quiz Raffle, raised £52 which will be sent to White Lodge in 2016, meaning we have raised £3,409 since 2008.

Spending


Our usual Affiliation fees were paid to Middlesex and Surrey Athletic Associations. 

The Annual Awards ceremony included an inaugural parkrun Trophy. 

We are behind with our Cards, Postage and Birthdays expenses, which we will endeavour to rectify this year. Catering after Events at Heston were very similar to last year.

Basic Facilities
We have spent the majority of the BA Clubs Facilities Grant on the hire of Track facilities for our Club T&F Championships, and to subsidise Track Visits.

Chris Kelly


Athletics Section Treasurer


8th June 2016

	Membership 2015/16
	
	
	

	Membership

Total

Honorary

6

Full

56

Associate

11

Downgrade to Associate

10

Full Joined 2015/16

5

Associate joined 2015/16

10

Outside London

4

102

Honorary

6

Full

61

Associate

35

102

Joined 2015/16

15

Left in 2015/16

10

Remained as member

87

Age Group

19-29

3

30-39

4

40-49

21

50-59

30

60-69

24

70-79

11

80-90

9

Female

29

Male

73


	
	
	




Athletics Section Membership Secretary


1st July 2016
